ITEM 4
Grand Valley Metro Council
Board Meeting

Minutes 
June 2, 2022
8:30 a.m. 

Kent County Commission Chambers
300 Monroe 

Grand Rapids, MI
1. Call to Order

 Chair Jack Poll called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.    

Members Present:
Nora Balgoyen


At-Large Member

Thad Beard


City of Rockford

Mike Burns


City of Lowell
Mark Bennett


Tallmadge Township

Gary Carey


City of Walker

Shea Charles


East Grand Rapids

Mike DeVries


Grand Rapids Township

Brian Donovan


At-Large Member
Joshua Eggleston


City of Wayland
Lisa Haynes


GVSU

Curtis Holt



City of Wyoming

Diane Jones


Kent County

Steve Kepley


City of Kentwood
Ross Leisman


Ada Township
Dennis Luce


City of Coopersville

Steve Maas


City of Grandville 
Matt McConnon


Courtland Township
Brenda McNabb-Stange

City of Hastings

Jack Poll



City of Wyoming
Megan Rydecki


At-Large

Jonathan Seyferth


Gaines Township

John Shay



Ottawa County
Al Vanderberg 


Kent County

Cameron VanWyngarden

Plainfield Township
Patrick Waterman


City of Hudsonville
Mike Womack


City of Cedar Springs

Members Absent:

Rick Baker


At-Large Member

Mandy Bolter


Kent County

Robyn Britton


Nelson Township

Deb Diepenhorst


Cannon Township
Adam Elenbaas


Allendale Township
Shay Gallagher


Village of Sparta
Precia Garland


City of Ionia

Kevin Green


Algoma Township

Jerry Hale



Lowell Township

Bryan Harrison


Caledonia Township

Jim Holtvluwer


Ottawa County
Ryan Kidd



Georgetown Twp.

Grace Lesperance


Cascade Twp.

Greg Madura


Alpine Township
John Niemela


City of Belding

Jeff Thornton


Village of Caledonia
Amos Tillema


Byron Township 

      Laurie Van Haitsma

Jamestown Township
Mike Verhulst


City of Grand Rapids
Mark Washington


City of Grand Rapids

Lynee Wells


City of Grand Rapids
Open 



City of Greenville
Open



Village of Sand Lake
Open



Village of Middleville
2. Quorum Call
a. Chair stated a quorum was present.
3. Approval of Minutes

a. MOTION – To Approve the February Minutes.  MOVE – Maas.  SUPPORT – Donovan.  MOTION CARRIED.
4. Oath of Office – Jonathan Seyferth, Gaines Twp 
a. The Oath of Office was administered to Jonathan Seyferth, Township Manager of Gaines Township.  Jonathan stated he was happy to be back on the GVMC Board again and working with everyone. 

5. Resolution on New Board Seats 

a. Per the new 2020 census data, Kentwood and Georgetown Township now have populations of over 50,000 and are allotted, per the Articles of Incorporation, another Board seat each.

 RESOLUTION TO ADD ADDITIONAL SEATS ON GVMC BOARD OF DIRECTORS TO GEORGETOWN TOWNSHIP AND THE CITY OF KENTWOOD

June 2, 2022

WHEREAS, the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council (GVMC) was organized as a Council of Governments in 1990; and

WHEREAS, GVMC now has 39 member communities from West Michigan including cities, villages, townships and counties; and

WHEREAS, the Articles of Incorporation states in Article VIII Section A that units representing a population of over 50,000 and less than 100,000 may appoint up to two (2) Members of the Council; and

WHEREAS, per the 2020 Census, Georgetown Township’s population increased to 54,091 and the City of Kentwood’s population increased to 54,304;

THEREFORE, LET IT BE RESOLVED that Georgetown Township and the City of Kentwood will each be allotted one additional seat on the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council Board of Directors (for a total of 2) due to their increased population from the 2010 Census.

MOTION – To Approve the Resolution to Add Seats to the Board for Kentwood and Georgetown Twp. per the 2020 Census.  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – Maas.  MOTION CARRIED.
6. Census Data Equity Adjustment 

a. With each decennial U.S. population census, the GVMC Dues, Board Seats, and Weighted Voting are adjusted.  Because the data from the 2020 census was late in arriving, the tabulations are happening a year later than usual.  The 2020 census resulted in the following changes:
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2010 - 2021
GVMC Admin.
2010 Dues Population Board Weighted
Member Population X .27 Seats Votes %of total
Algoma 9,932 $2,682 3.25 1 4 1.28%
Ada 13,142 $3,548 3.88 1 4 1.28%
Allendale 20,708 $5,591 7.18 1 8 2.56%
Alpine 13,336 $3,601 3.80 1 4 1.28%
Belding 5,757 $1,554 1.60 1 2 0.64%
Byron 20,317 $5,486 7.27 1 8 2.56%
Caledonia Twp 12,332 $3,330 427 1 5 1.60%
Village of Caledonia 1,511 $408 0.44 1 1 0.32%
Cannon 13,336 $3,601 3.88 1 4 1.28%
Cascade 17,134 $4,626 5.31 1 6 1.92%
Cedar Springs 3,509 $947 0.98 1 1 0.32%
Coopersville 4 275 $1.154 1.30 1 2 0.64%
Courtland 7,678 $2,073 2.43 1 3 0.96%
East GR 10,694 $2,887 3.07 1 4 1.28%
Gaines 25,146 $6,789 7.78 1 8 2.56%
Georgetown 46,985 $12,686 14.60 2 15 4.81%
Grand Rapids 188,040 $50,771 53.71 3 54 17.31%
GR Township 16,661 $4,498 5.10 1 6 1.92%
Grandville 15,378 $4 152 4.34 1 5 1.60%
Greenville 8,481 $2,290 2.38 1 3 0.96%
Hastings 7,350 $1,985 2.03 1 3 0.96%
Hudsonville 7,116 $1,921 2.06 1 3 0.96%
lonia 11,394 $3,076 3.61 1 4 1.28%
Jamestown 7,034 $1.899 2.60 1 3 0.96%
Kentwood 48. 707 $13,151 14.66 2 15 4.81%
Lowell 3,783 $1,021 1.12 1 2 0.64%
Lowell Township 5,949 $1,606 1.69 1 2 0.64%
Middleville 3,319 $896 1.16 1 2 0.64%
Nelson Township 4 264 $1,151 1.32 1 2 0.64%
Plainfield 30,952 $8,357 9.05 1 10 3.21%
Rockford 5,719 $1,544 1.66 1 2 0.64%
Sand Lake 500 $135 0.14 1 1 0.32%
Village of Sparta 4 140 $1,118 1.15 1 2 0.64%
Tallmadge 7,975 $2,045 2.38 1 3 0.96%
Walker 23,537 $6,355 6.79 1 Y4 2.24%
Wyoming 72,125 $19.474 20.66 2 21 6.73%
Wayland 4,079 $1.,101 1.20 1 2 0.64%
Subtotal 701,895 $189,512 42 231
Ottawa County 89,418 at .11 $9.836 2 10 3.21%
Kent County 602,622 per capita $66,288 3 67 21.47%
GVSU $5,000
Total Administrative Dues $270,636
At Large - Nora Balgoyen 1 1 0.32%
At Large - Rick Baker 1 1 0.32%
At Large - Megan Rydecki 1 1 0.32%
At Large - Brian Donovan 1 1 0.32%
Total 39 Member Communities, 4 At-Large 51 Seats 312 100.00%

Note: Dues allocated on basis of 1 vote per $1,000 or portion thereof dues paid
05/24/22




These changes will be effective October 1, 2022.
7. Announcement of Executive Committee & Officer Elections 

a. Brian Donovan reported that nominations for Executive Committee and Officer positions are open.  Those interested in applying should fill out the application form included in the Board packet and return it to Brian Donovan by August 1, 2022.  Applications will be reviewed by the Nomination Committee (Megan Rydeki, Brian Donovan, Al Vanderberg) and recommendations will be passed along to the Executive Committee and Board for consideration in September.  
8. Transportation

a. 2023-26 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP)

On behalf of all jurisdictions with projects programmed in the FY2023-2026 TIP, staff is

requesting the recommendation for approval of the FY2023-2026 Transportation

Improvement Program (TIP) document by the Executive Committee in order to move

forward with all necessary approvals by the Grand Valley Metro Council (GVMC) Board,

the Michigan Department of Transportation (MDOT), the Federal Highway

Administration (FHWA), and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). The document is

located on GVMC’s website at www.gvmc.org/tip.
The process to develop this document began in summer 2021. Upon completion of the

deficiencies analysis and call for projects, the Transportation Programming Study Group

(TPSG) and Rural Subcommittees began meeting in November 2021 and began

programming projects for the FY2023-2026 TIP. The result of that programming effort is

reflected in the attached preliminarily approved FY2023-2026 TIP list of projects – which

includes local, MDOT, and transit projects – as well as an Illustrative list of projects.

This list of preliminarily approved projects was used for consultation, public involvement,

environmental justice review, and the air quality conformity analysis. The details of

these processes and their outcomes are documented in the TIP document.
Based on work type and other guidelines, projects were either placed in a General

Program Account (GPA) grouping (e.g. road resurfacing, bridge, transit capital, etc.) or

included as an individual line item (e.g. reconstruction projects, major widening, etc.).

The resulting 2023-2026 GPA thresholds are also included in this packet for review.

GVMC will take comments on the entire FY2023-2026 TIP document through June 2, 2022.

GVMC is the designated Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) for the Grand

Rapids metro area and is responsible for the development of the TIP, which is required

by both FTA and FHWA.
It is the finding by GVMC that the transportation planning process implemented to

develop the Metropolitan Transportation Plan (MTP) and the TIP is certified in

accordance with the requirements of US Code 23 CFR 450 and that the FY2023-2026

TIP is consistent with the GVMC 2045 Metropolitan Transportation Plan and conforms

to the State Implementation Plan (SIP) for air quality.

The current FY2020-2023 TIP remains in effect until the FY 2023-2026 TIP is approved

by MDOT and the Governor, and has been found to conform to the SIP by FHWA and FTA.
RESOLUTION RECOMMENDING APPROVAL OF

FY2023-2026 TRANSPORTATION IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM (TIP)

WHEREAS, the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council, as of January 1, 1992, is the designated

Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) according to the provisions of title 23 of the U.S. Code,

Section 135; and
WHEREAS, the continuing, cooperative, and comprehensive urban transportation planning process for

the Grand Rapids urbanized area has been certified according to the requirements of 23 CFR 450.114 (c); and

WHEREAS, the proposed FY2023-2026 TIP has been developed to addresses all federal requirements

listed in 23 CFR 450; and

WHEREAS, GVMC member jurisdictions have been involved in the process since summer 2021 when

the deficiencies analysis began; and

WHEREAS, the FY2023-2026 TIP project list was cooperatively developed using GVMC’s

performance-based planning and programming processes; and

WHEREAS, the FY2023-2026 TIP project list is fiscally constrained to resources expected to be

available from federal, state, and local revenue totaling over $513 Million over four years; and

WHEREAS, the FY2023-2026 TIP went through stakeholder consultation, environmental justice

analysis, air quality conformity, and several rounds of public involvement; and

WHEREAS, GVMC has received 8 public comments (to date) from emails, web inquiries, and phone

calls and hosted a hybrid in-person/virtual open house at Rapid Central Station on March 30, 2022 which was attended by 5 members of the public in person and 7 members of the public virtually in addition to staff members from GVMC, MDOT, ITP, and KCRC.
WHEREAS, the Transportation Policy and Technical Committees have reviewed the FY2023-2026 TIP

and recommend its approval;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the GVMC Board recommends adoption of the FY2023-2026 Transportation Improvement Program.
MOTION – To Approve the Resolution for the 2023-26 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  MOVE – Vanderberg.  SUPPORT – DeVries.  MOTION CARRIED.
b. 2023 – Unified Planning Work Program 

The FY2023 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) for the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council (GVMC) includes the budget for all federally assisted transportation planning activities that the GVMC Transportation Division, the Interurban Transit Partnership (ITP) and the Michigan Department of Transportation (MDOT) will undertake. GVMC must submit the UPWP annually to the sponsoring federal agencies, Federal Highway Administration and Federal Transit Administration, prior to October 1st. It functions as the coordinated budget for the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO). Staff is requesting Executive Committee review and action on the draft FY2023 UPWP, so that it can go before the GVMC Board for final action at their June 2nd meeting. 
The draft FY2023 UPWP document and the associated budget to complete the included tasks is available for review on the GVMC UPWP webpage: www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program. The work outlined in the program addresses all the federal planning factors, emphasis areas, and performance-based planning and programming requirements. 
This year FHWA and FTA developed new planning emphasis areas (PEAs) that need to be addressed in MPO work programs. These include activities related to climate change, equity, complete streets, public involvement, coordination with the Department of Defense and Federal Land Management agencies, planning and environmental linkages, and transportation planning data. Many of these activities were easily incorporated into the standard work tasks GVMC staff undertake each year (if not previously addressed), but staff will also perform a study related to transportation infrastructure resiliency as part of the effort to address these PEAs. Staff will also begin the process of updating the MTP and continue the work begun in FY2022 on the Airport Access Study, and the Regional Transportation Demand Management Plan. As is typical each year, staff will continue to maintain the TIP, provide technical assistance, collect pavement condition data, and run the regional traffic count and Clean Air Action programs. Staff will also continue to expand the nonmotorized count effort and safety educational campaign. GVMC will perform all these activities in coordination with our local, state, and federal partners.
The GVMC Transportation Program receives its local match through dues assessed to the participating member agencies. While dues have remained the same the last many years, the release of 2020 census data required population numbers to be updated for all jurisdictions. These updates have shifted population proportions, with some jurisdictions growing more than others, and as a result dues will be adjusted for FY2023 to reflect these changes. However, this year (as was done in previous years when dues remained the same though funding and programs expanded) GVMC will still assume an administrative match, taking responsibility for 30% of the local match required and assessing the other 70% through the dues formula (which includes factors related to population, federal aid lane miles and planning/operations match ratios according to anticipated resource needs). This means that while $378,992 is required to match the federal funds in the FY2023 UPWP, GVMC will assume responsibility for $113,698 of that amount. Below are the anticipated dues for FY2023. As has been the case in the past, it is our hope that the total amount of dues will not need to be adjusted again for several years.

	Member Agency 
	FY2023 Dues 

	KCRC urban 
	$37,016 

	KCRC rural 
	$14,531 

	Ada Twp 
	$3,222 

	Algoma Twp 
	$2,700 

	Alpine Twp 
	$3,153 

	Byron Twp 
	$6,031 

	Caledonia Twp 
	$3,541 

	Cannon Twp 
	$3,220 

	Cascade Twp 
	$4,405 

	Courtland Twp 
	$2,017 

	Gaines Twp 
	$6,453 

	Grand Rapids Twp 
	$4,234 

	Plainfield Twp 
	$7,510 

	Lowell Twp 
	$1,406 

	Nelson Twp 
	$1,096 

	OCRC Urban 
	$12,679 

	OCRC Rural 
	$1,328 

	Allendale Twp 
	$5,953 

	Georgetown Twp 
	$12,114 

	Jamestown Twp 
	$2,157

	Tallmadge Twp 
	$1,971 

	Cedar Springs 
	$910 

	Caledonia 
	$391 

	East Grand Rapids 
	$2,764 

	Grand Rapids 
	$49,416 

	Grandville 
	$4,724 

	Hudsonville 
	$2,097 

	Kentwood 
	$14,481 

	Lowell 
	$1,167 

	Rockford 
	$1,741 

	Sand Lake Village 
	$184 

	Sparta Village 
	$1,067 

	Walker 
	$6,783 

	Wyoming 
	$20,297 

	ITP 
	$15,950 

	Gerald R. Ford Airport 
	$1,650 

	Kent County 
	$3,276 

	Ottawa County 
	$1,657 

	TOTAL 
	$265,294 


RESOLUTION TO APPROVE THE

FISCAL YEAR 2023 UNIFIED PLANNING WORK PROGRAM

WHEREAS, the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council, as of January 1, 1992, is the designated Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) according to the provisions of title 23 of the U.S. Code, Section 135; and 

WHEREAS, the continuing, cooperative, and comprehensive urban transportation planning process for the Grand Rapids urbanized area has been certified according to the requirements of 23 CFR 450.114 (c); 
and 

WHEREAS, the proposed FY2023 UPWP addresses all federal planning factors and Michigan Planning Program Emphasis Areas; and
WHEREAS, the Transportation Policy Committee and GVMC Executive Committee have reviewed the work program and corresponding budget and recommend its approval;
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the GVMC Board approves the adoption of the Unified  
 Planning Work Program for Fiscal Year 2023.
MOTION - To Approve the Resolution to Approve the 2023 Unified Planning Work Program.  MOVE – Holt.  SUPPORT – VanWyngarden.  MOTION CARRIED.  
c. Amendment to 2022 UPWP for ITP 

ITP-The Rapid is requesting to amend the FY2022 UPWP to add budget and work activities for a Transit Technology Strategic Plan and a Fleet Transition Plan. These new project will utilize FTA Section 5307 funds and state match. 
Attached is a memo and summary from ITP. These proposed changes have been incorporated into the full FY2022 UPWP document, which is posted on the GVMC website in draft form for review at www.gvmc.org/unified-planning-work-program. Amended sections are highlighted in grey. 
If the Executive Committee recommends approval of these amendments, the amended draft will go before the GVMC Board for final approval. 
ITP Letter:
Please find attached an amendment to the Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) for Fiscal Year 2022. ITP is requesting to add Transit Technology Strategic Plan with a federal share of $120,000 and a state share of $30,000 and Fleet Transition Plan with a federal share of $120,000 and a state share of $30.000. 

Please let me know if you have any questions or require additional information. 

Sincerely, Kevin Wesselink, Director of Procurement and Capital Planning
Proposed Amendment to the FY 2022 Unified Planning Work Program Projects
	Description 
	Total Costs 

	Section 5307 

	Transit Technology Strategic Plan 
	$150,000 

	Fleet Transition Plan 
	$150,000 

	Total 
	$300,000


Transit Technology Strategic Plan 

Objective 

The Rapid is looking to partner with a transit technology consultant to attain technical support on new customer facing technologies and Intelligent Transportation System (ITS) options and to assist in development of a long-range transit technology strategic plan, as well as developing the necessary materials for bid solicitation and support for implementation. Goals for this process are to identify new technology solutions that can improve operational efficiency, cost effectiveness, security, safety, marketing, and overall customer experience. 

Areas of interest for this study and long-range technology plan include bus technology, bus platforms and terminals, websites, apps, and other methods of customer interaction that can help improve The Rapid’s customer communication and experience.
Procedures and Tasks 

• Conduct a study of new and existing technology solutions that enhance or improve services for The Rapid’s public facing areas. These systems include passenger facing information systems, fare collection, bus signal priority technology and Advanced Driver Assistance Systems (ADAS). 
• Conduct a peer review study to determine what systems other transit agencies are implementing and lessons learned from those agencies. 
• Conduct stakeholder outreach to get feedback on technology solutions. Stakeholders include customers, the general public and Rapid staff. Outreach activities could include surveys, focus groups and public meetings. 
• Study the transit technology industry to determine what options are currently available and how they could be applied to the Rapid. 
• Develop a long-range technology and ITS proposed strategy for development of these systems. 
• Develop specification and scope or work materials for these selected solutions. 

• Create list of possible bidders for each selected project to be utilized by The Rapid in subsequent procurements. 
Deliverables 

• The development of a long-range customer facing technology plan and recommended solutions to The Rapid. 

	Budget: Funding Agency 
	Performing Agency 

ITP/The Rapid 

	Federal 
	$ 120,000 
	Contractual 
	$ 125,000 

	MDOT-Match 
	$ 30,000 
	Direct 
	$ 25,000 

	Total 
	$ 150,000 
	Total 
	$ 150,000


Fleet Transition Plan 
Objective 

The objective is to develop a comprehensive Zero-Emission Bus (ZEB) Transition Plan that supports The Rapid’s efforts to a long-term fleet management plan that include zero-emission buses. The Rapid will use technical assistance and expertise from a third-party consultant to build upon and enhance the existing Zero-Emissions Bus Transition Plan. Areas of study will include evaluation of current zero emission bus technology and how it would perform in The Rapid’s environment, selection of what specific zero emission bus technologies are best suited to The Rapid, facility and workforce development needs, and what fueling/charging solutions The Rapid should use. Evaluation and research will provide Rapid staff strategies and detailed plans to improve decision making and practices for planning, implementing and operating ZEBs long term. 
Procedures and Tasks 

• Review The Rapid’s existing Zero-Emission Bus Transition Plan and conditions of The Rapid’s services. 
• Conduct a peer review study to determine what systems other transit agencies are implementing and lessons learned from those agencies. 
• Study the current state of Zero Emission Bus technologies and how they could be applied to the Rapid. 
• Based on this research, select a ZEB mode(s) moving forward and the best fueling/charging methods for implementing this solution. 
• Create a detailed implementation plan for The Rapid’s transition to a ZEB fleet. This will include vehicle and fueling system specifications, workforce development needs, and any modifications that need to be made to existing facilities. 
• Develop specification and scope or work materials for these selected solutions. 
• Update The Rapid’s Zero-Emission Bus Transition Plan based on the findings of this study 

Deliverables 

• An updated Zero-Emission Bus Transition Plan, including detailed implementation strategies recommendations and support for long term succession of a transition to a zero-emissions Fleet. 

	Budget: Funding Agency 
	Performing Agency 

ITP/The Rapid 

	Federal 
	$ 120,000 
	Contractual 
	$ 125,000 

	MDOT-Match 
	$ 30,000 
	Direct 
	$ 25,000 

	Total 
	$ 150,000 
	Total 
	$ 150,000


RESOLUTION RECOMMENDING APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO

THE FISCAL YEAR 2022 UNIFIED PLANNING WORK PROGRAM
WHEREAS, the Grand Valley Metropolitan Council, as of January 1, 1992, is the designated Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) according to the provisions of title 23 of the U.S. Code, Section 135; and
WHEREAS, the continuing, cooperative, and comprehensive urban transportation planning process for the Grand Rapids urbanized area has been certified according to the requirements of 23 CFR 450.114 (c); and
WHEREAS, ITP-The Rapid has requested an amendment to the FY2022 UPWP to add budget and work activities for a Transit Technology Strategic Plan and a Fleet Transition Plan; and
WHEREAS, the proposed amended FY2022 UPWP continues to address all federal planning factors and Michigan Planning Program Emphasis Areas; and
WHEREAS, the Transportation Policy Committee has reviewed the amended work program and corresponding budget and recommend its approval;
MOTION – To Approve the Resolution to Amend the 2022 UPWP for ITP.  MOVE – Cary.  SUPPORT – MAAS.  MOTION CARRIED.
d. New Pavement Management Vehicle 

John Weiss reported on the Pavement Management Program and state the new vehicle has arrived.  Everyone was invited to view it as they leave.

9. Other

a. There will be a GVMC / ITC Whitecaps Ballpark event on July 13, generously sponsored by ITC.  Those wishing to attend should contact Gayle McCrath.
b. Environmental - Annual Report Distribution

Wendy Ogilvie distributed the LGROW Annual Report and updated the group on Environmental Programs activities.

10. Adjourn – 9:15 a.m.  
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